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BOARD OF COUNTY COMMISSIONERS 
WASHOE COUNTY, NEVADA 

 
TUESDAY 10:00 A.M. SEPTEMBER 12, 2017 
 
PRESENT: 

Bob Lucey, Chair 
Marsha Berkbigler, Vice Chair 

Kitty Jung, Commissioner 
Vaughn Hartung, Commissioner 
Jeanne Herman, Commissioner 

 
Jan Galassini, Chief Deputy County Clerk 

John Slaughter, County Manager 
David Watts-Vial, Deputy District Attorney 

 
 The Washoe County Board of Commissioners convened at 10:01 a.m. in 
regular session in the Commission Chambers of the Washoe County Administration 
Complex, 1001 East Ninth Street, Reno, Nevada. Following the Pledge of Allegiance to 
the flag of our Country, the Clerk called the roll and the Board conducted the following 
business: 
 
 Chair Lucey asked for a moment of silence to honor the passing of Mr. 
Jim Berkbigler, the husband of Commissioner Berkbigler. 
 
17-0696 AGENDA ITEM 3 Public Comment.  
 
 Mr. Ryan Gerchman stated he was a social work student at the University 
of Nevada, Reno. He spoke regarding an upcoming event sponsored by Truckee 
Meadows Healthy Communities (TMHC). He said the Remote Area Medical (RAM) 
mobile outreach clinic traveled throughout the United States providing free medical care 
for the uninsured and underinsured. He explained the services provided included general 
medical, dental, vision, preventative care and education. He said the event was in need of 
additional volunteers. He provided a handout, which was placed on file with the Clerk. 
 
 Mr. Sam Dehne spoke about the media, the lighting in the Chambers, the 
proposed ice rink in Reno, Tesla, Amazon and the open meeting law.  
 
 Ms. Beth Macmillan introduced herself as the Executive Director of 
Artown. She expressed her condolences to Commissioner Berkbigler. She thanked the 
Board for its support of the arts and Artown. She said this year was an exceptional year 
with 500 events at 100 different locations, which included some events on County 
properties. She said Krysta Bea Jackson from Sugar Love Chocolates, a local chocolatier, 
used the designs from the Artown poster and created inspired sets of chocolates that were 
only available during Artown. She presented a box of the unique chocolates to each of the 
Commissioners and to the County Manager. 
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 Mr. Tom Noblett thanked the Commissioners for their help with the 
removal of the abandoned cars near his property. He presented the Board with a large bag 
of cashew nuts as a token of his appreciation. He wanted to donate $40 to the people 
affected by the hurricane in Florida and he thought the Commissioners would know how 
to get the money to the people who needed help.  
 
 Ms. Denise Ross stated she updated and maintained the Lemmon Valley 
flood relief and assistance Facebook page. She noted there were nearly 550 members in 
the Facebook group and the majority were from the Lemmon Valley area. She said she 
was grateful Lemmon Drive was re-opened, but she thought more improvements needed 
to occur. She expressed her concerns about a bump on Lemmon Drive and she noted it 
was nearly impossible to maneuver the bump while towing a horse trailer. She spoke 
regarding a suggestion to pump water from Swan Lake through the Truckee Meadows 
Water Reclamation Facility (TMWRF). She explained the suggestion was unfavorably 
received and she hoped the Board could assist with the process as she thought it was a 
viable suggestion. She stated there was a need for more police patrol in Lemmon Valley 
and she asked the Board to represent the people of Lemmon Valley. 
 
 Ms. Tracy Hall stated she was a Lemmon Valley resident who was still 
displaced from her home. She said she had not heard any information about a resolution 
or a buyout and wanted to know what the future held for her home. She stated her land 
still had water on it and the septic tank remained underwater. She expressed her gratitude 
for the temporary housing that was provided, but she was disappointed with the Mayor of 
Reno for the lack of answers and progress. She stated she continued to pay property taxes 
on a home and land that was uninhabitable. 
 
17-0697 AGENDA ITEM 4  Announcements/Reports.  
 
 County Manager John Slaughter stated Agenda Item 5H1 would be 
removed and brought back to a future meeting. He said regarding Agenda Item 26 there 
was no need for a closed session.  
 
 Commissioner Hartung stated he and Chair Lucey attended a meeting at 
the Nevada Water Innovation Campus. He said the group was comprised of highly 
educated, highly respected people from the world of water engineering. He noted Dr. 
Krishna Pagilla, Professor and Environmental Engineering Program Director at the 
University of Nevada, Reno, was working on a research project related to effluent re-use. 
He stated Dr. Pagilla was working in conjunction with Rick Warner from the Water 
Environment Federation. He asked the Board to allow Dr. Pagilla to conduct a 
presentation at a Board of County Commission Meeting. He expressed his concerns about 
the future of the community if the County did not learn to effectively recycle effluent 
water. He stated the Nevada Department of Transportation (NDOT) Deputy Director 
David Gaskin also attended the meeting because NDOT owned water rights from the 
water that came off the roads. He wanted staff to work with Mr. Warner regarding 
effluent and bring information back to the Board. He hoped in the next budget cycle there 
could be funding for additional effluent research. He explained it had been a record 
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precipitation year not only for Northern Nevada, but also for areas affected by hurricanes 
Harvey, Irma and Jose. He stated the Federal Emergency Management Agency (FEMA) 
approved aid for 103,000 people totaling more than $66 million. He noted the cost and 
cleanup for the hurricane damage was estimated at between $40 and $75 million dollars. 
He thought with climate change these types of events would continue to occur. He 
wanted a plan to be created for future climate change issues. He asked staff to bring back 
the issue of a traffic signal at Calle de la Plata. He noted improvements had occurred at 
the location, but it was still a dangerous and potentially fatal area for commuters.  
 
 Commissioner Jung stated she would be attending an accelerated version 
of American Red Cross training and she would be deployed for two weeks to assist in 
critical areas. She said she was organizing a drive to fill a donated semi-truck with goods 
and supplies to assist the affected residents and noted she had 10 volunteers dedicated to 
taking the trip with her. She attended the 50th anniversary of the celebration of the Sun 
Valley General Improvement District (GID). She said for 50 years they had provided the 
water system to the citizens in Sun Valley. Currently they also provided parks and 
recreation programs. She explained she was participating in the Supplemental Nutrition 
Assistance Program (SNAP) 7-day challenge scheduled for September 14th through 
September 20th. She said the challenge was to eat healthy for $20.30 a week, which was 
equal to the amount a single person received through SNAP. She noted she would blog 
and document the difficulties of eating healthy on $20.30 a week. 
 
 Commissioner Berkbigler thanked the staff and Commissioners for the 
outpouring of love and support she received. She thanked Chair Lucey for attending 
meetings for her while she was handling family issues. 
 
 Chair Lucey stated it was a busy month for all the Commissioners even 
though the Board only conducted one meeting in the month of August. He said the 
Commissioners utilized the time to catch up on work and be involved with events. He 
explained the United States President visited the community and he was able to discuss 
some of the issues and challenges in the County. He said meetings regarding bike share 
programs had occurred for the downtown area. He noted Congress was off during the 
month of August, but some of the leaders were in town. He said Congressman Amodei 
held an infrastructure summit that many regional leaders attended. Attendees included 
people involved with building, roads, mass transit, schools, media, and Chairman Ajit Pai 
from the Federal Communications Commission (FCC). He stated Chairman Pai visited 
the community and wanted to ensure rural areas received the telecommunications and 
internet structure that could be lacking. He commended Commissioner Hartung for his 
advocacy and the time he dedicated to being a spokesperson for water issues in the 
region. He said there was either too much of it or it was the wrong kind, but water was 
considered gold in the high desert. He said he looked forward to the research, direction 
and unification that would come out of the Nevada Water Innovation Campus. He 
thought there would be many benefits to the community. He thanked Division Director of 
Engineering and Capital Projects Dwayne Smith for his assistance with water issues. He 
stated the County had a wonderful special events period with the Barracuda 
Championship, Hot August Nights, the Best in the West Nugget Rib Cookoff, and the 
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Reno Great Balloon Race that was sponsored in part by the County. He said Rancho San 
Rafael Park was one of the many parks within the County and thousands of people 
attended or participated in the balloon race each year. He noted the balloon race was and 
would continue to be a free event for the public. He stated he and Commissioner Jung 
traveled in search of better health care options and better processes for the detention 
facility. 
 
 Commissioner Hartung said he had a conversation with some of the 
officials from the balloon race and they asked for a location that was not surrounded by 
weeds to park the propane truck. There was concern about filling the hot air balloon 
propane tanks with a flammable gas in such close proximity to the dried weeds.  
 
 Chair Lucey mentioned during Hot August Nights, the Board allowed a 
new vintage trailer event to take place at Rancho San Rafael Park. He said the event was 
very successful and larger than anticipated for its first year. He looked forward to the 
return of the vintage trailer event next year. He acknowledged the Nevada Task Force 
One was present during the Lemmon Valley flooding and assisted with rescues and 
evacuations. He said they were dispatched to assist with hurricane Harvey and he wanted 
to ensure they were recognized for their hard work. He explained the task force was 
comprised of members of the Clark County Fire Department, Las Vegas Fire and Rescue, 
North Las Vegas Fire Department, Henderson Fire Department and many other agencies 
from across the State. He said the communities came together even in times of great 
discontent and malice in the Country. He noted the need for continued support was 
important when dealing with issues of this nature.  
 
 There was no public comment or action taken on this item. 
 
 CONSENT AGENDA ITEMS – 5A1 THROUGH 5G2 AND 5H2 

THROUGH 5N3. 
 
17-0698 5A1 Approval of minutes for the Board of County Commissioner’s regular 

meetings of July 18, 2017 and July 25, 2017. Clerk. (All Commission 
Districts.) 

 
17-0699 5A2 Approval of minutes for the Board of County Commissioner’s Board 

Retreat of August 1, 2017 and regular meeting of August 8, 2017. Clerk. 
(All Commission Districts.) 

 
17-0700 5A3 Acknowledge the communications and reports received by the Clerk 

on behalf of the Board of County Commissioners. Clerk. (All Commission 
Districts.) 

 
17-0701 5B Accept [$60,000.00] FY 2017-18 Sober 24 Grant Program Income, 

received by Washoe County through collection of drug and alcohol testing 
fees, related to Office of Traffic Safety Grant Award, retroactive from July 
1, 2017 through September 30, 2017; and direct Comptroller to make the 
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appropriate budget amendments. Alternative Sentencing. (All Commission 
Districts.) 

 
17-0702 5C Approve award of RFP 3014-17 for a Waste Characterization Study to 

Sloan Vazquez McAfee in the approximate amount of [$107,470.00], if 
approved, authorize the Purchasing and Contracts Manager to execute the 
agreement. Comptroller. (All Commission Districts.) 

 
17-0703 5D Recommendation to acknowledge a grant award to support the 

Domestic Violence Compliance Court program, from the Nevada Office 
of the Attorney General to the Reno Justice Court [$20,000.00 I 25% in-
kind match required], retroactive from July 1, 2017 to June, 30 2018; and 
direct the Comptroller to make the appropriate budget adjustments. Reno 
Justice Court. (All Commission Districts.) 

 
17-0704 5E Acknowledge Receipt of the Report of Sale- July 18, 2017 Delinquent 

Special Assessment Sale [Sale Proceeds $52,430.20]. (No Fiscal Impact). 
Treasurer. (Commission District 5.) 

 
17-0705 5F  Approve the Travel/Training request for two (2) individuals from each 

of the primary Public Safety Answering Points (PSAPs) of Reno, Sparks 
and Washoe County, to attend up to a total of four (4) Public Safety 
Training Courses in an amount not to exceed [$30,000] for travel and not 
to exceed [$15,000] for seminars and training for Fiscal Year 2017-2018. 
Total expenditures not to exceed [$45,000] to be funded within the 
adopted operating budgets of the E911 Fund. Technology Services. (All 
Commission Districts.) 

 
17-0706 5G1  Approve roll change requests, pursuant to NRS 361.765 and/or NRS 

361.768, for errors discovered on the 2015/2016 and 2016/2017 secured 
tax roll and authorize Chair to execute the changes described in Exhibit A 
and direct the Washoe County Treasurer to correct the error(s). 
[cumulative amount of decrease to all taxing entities $7,794.96]. Assessor. 
(Commission Districts 2, 3, 4, 5.) 

 
17-0707 5G2  Approve the sole source exemption and contract to purchase The 

Sidwell Company’s Parcel Administrator and Annotation Toolset software 
and professional services in the amount of [$127,116.00] to convert GIS 
data to parcel fabric to manage digital cadastral records in a central 
environment with the latest version of ArcGIS and authorize the 
Purchasing and Contracts Manager to execute the agreement and authorize 
the expenditure. Assessor. (All Commission Districts.) 
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17-0708 5H2 Approve an Employee Residence Agreement between Washoe 
County and Scott DeWitt (Community Services Department, Operations 
Division) to allow occupancy within the County-owned residence located 
at 180 Del Ora, Gerlach, Nevada. Community Services. (Commission 
District 5.) 

 
17-0709 5H3 Approve: (1) the purchase of one new additional 66,000 GVWR 

Truck Cab/Chassis from Sierra Freightliner Sterling Western Star Inc., 
1550 E. Greg St., Sparks, NV 89431 [$119,137.00] utilizing Washoe 
County Bid #3007-17; and (2) approve the purchase of one new additional 
Williamsen-Godwin dump truck body equipped with hydraulics and 
tarping systems, Henke HXC-2000 V-Box spreader and Henke reversible 
snow plow from Enoven Truck Body & Equipment, 2904 Duluth St., West 
Sacramento, CA 95691 [$118,155.00] utilizing State of Nevada Bid No. 
8548 pursuant to the joinder provision of NRS 332.195; and (3) approve 
the asset reassignment of this vehicle from Roads Division Fund 216 to 
Equipment Services Division Fund 669 and direct the Comptroller’s 
Office to make the appropriate asset adjustments.  Community Services.  
(All Commission Districts.) 

 
17-0710 5I1 Approve amendments totaling an increase of [$8,422.00] in both 

revenue and expense (no required match) to the FY18 Comprehensive 
Tobacco Prevention and Control Program IO#11128; direct the 
Comptroller’s office to make the appropriate budget amendments.  Health 
District.  (All Commission Districts.) 

 
17-0711 5I2 Approve amendments totaling an increase of [$19,250.00] in both 

revenue and expense (no required match) to the FY18 Women, Infants and 
Children (WIC) Program IO#10031; direct the Comptroller’s office to 
make the appropriate budget amendments. Health District. (All 
Commission Districts.) 

 
17-0712 5J1 Approve an Interlocal Agreement with Storey County for the purpose 

of providing a Senior Nutrition Program through the Human Services  
Agency October 1, 2017 to September 30, 2019 and authorize the 
Chairman to sign the agreement. Human Services Agency (All 
Commission Districts.) 

 
17-0713 5J2 Approve a second supplemental grant award from the Nevada Aging 

and Disability  Services Division for the Older Americans Act Title III 
Programs: Nutrition Services  Incentive Program [$131,511; no match 
required] retroactive from October 1, 2016 through September 30, 2017; 
authorize the Department to execute the grant award and direct 
Comptroller to make the appropriate budget amendments. Human Services 
Agency. (All Commission Districts.) 
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17-0714 5J3 Approve FY17  Federal Title IV-B Subpart 2 grant in the amount of 
[$29,573; $7,393 County match] from the State of Nevada, Division of 
Child and Family Services to support caseworker visits retroactively 
October 1, 2016 through September 30, 2017; authorize the Director of 
Human Services Agency to execute the grant; and direct the Comptroller’s 
Office to make the appropriate budget amendments. Human Services 
Agency. (All Commissions Districts.) 

 
17-0715 5K1 Recommendation to approve the reclassification for Sparks Justice 

Court of “Court Clerk I” position (#70000341) to “Court Technology 
Business Systems Analyst I”, from pay grade J130, hourly range of $22.78 
to $30.75, to pay grade J176 the hourly range of 27.02 to $35.11, effective 
September 12, 2017, and direct the Comptroller’s Office to make the 
appropriate budget appropriation transfers [ $0 net impact]. Sparks Justice 
Court. (All Commission Districts.) 

 
17-0716 5K2 Acknowledge a Specialty Court General Fund Allocation [$35,050, 

no County match required] from the Judicial Council of the State of 
Nevada to the Sparks Justice Court, to be paid in quarterly installments, 
retroactive July 1, 2017 through June 30, 2018; and direct the 
Comptroller’s Office to make the necessary appropriate budget 
adjustments. Sparks Justice Court. (Commission Districts 4.) 

 
17-0717 5L1 Approve the issuance of Request for Proposal #3028-17 for 

consulting services for a review of remittances of E911 fees and 
telecommunications business license fees. Manager. (All Commission 
Districts.) 

 
17-0718 5L2 Approve Commission District Special Fund disbursement [in the 

amount of $1,000] for Fiscal Year 2017-2018; District 4 Commissioner 
Vaughn Hartung recommends, [$1,000] grant to The First Tee of 
Northern Nevada to help support the National School Program at one 
elementary school in Washoe County; approve Resolution necessary for 
same; and direct the Comptroller’s Office to make the necessary 
disbursements of funds. Manager. (Commission District 4.) 

 
17-0719 5L3 Approve Commission District Special Fund disbursement [in the 

amount of $3,000] for Fiscal Year 2017-2018; District 1 Commissioner 
Marsha Berkbigler recommends [$3,000] grant to the Shakespeare Animal 
Fund to provide veterinary services to low-income seniors, the disabled 
and retired veterans; approve Resolution necessary for same; and direct 
the Comptroller’s Office to make the necessary disbursements of funds. 
Manager. (Commission District 1.) 
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17-0720 5L4 Approve the renewal of the Agreement for appointed Counsel 
Administrator Services between the County of Washoe and Robert Bell, 
Esq., for professional legal services as the Appointed Counsel 
Administrator for the period October 1, 2017 through June 30, 2018 [not 
to exceed $115,875.00] and if approved, authorize the County Manager to 
execute the contract. Manager. (A11 Commission Districts.) 

 
17-0721 5L5 Approve, on staff recommendation that the board nominate; John 

Slaughter and Jeremy Bosler to the Nevada Right to Counsel Commission 
as the Washoe County Commission’s nominees to submit to the Governor 
to fill a term to end on June 30, 2019. Manager. (All Commission 
Districts.) 

 
17-0722 5M1 Approve agreements between Washoe County and the following 

counties and agencies: Alpine County, Carson City, Elko County, 
Esmeralda County, Eureka County, Humboldt County, Lander County, 
Lassen County, Lyon County, Mineral County, Nevada Department of 
Corrections, Pershing County, Plumas County, and Storey County for 
forensic pathology services provided by the Washoe County Regional 
Medical Examiner’s Office for a period  of up to three years effective 
retroactively on July 1, 2017. Regional Medical Examiner. (All 
Commission Districts.) 

 
17-0723 5M2 Approve agreement between Washoe County and the City of Reno 

for a temporary donation of artwork for display at the Washoe County 
Regional Medical Examiner’s Office for a period of up to three years. 
Regional Medical Examiner. (All Commission Districts.) 

 
17-0724 5N1 Approve a Memorandum of Understanding between the Washoe 

County Sheriff’s Office and the City of Sparks, Parks to provide 
reimbursement for one (1) FTE Inmate Work Program Leader in the 
amount of [$62,855.52] for the retroactive period of 07/01/2017-
6/30/2018. Sheriff. (Commission Districts 3 & 5.) 

 
17-0725 5N2 Approve Amendment #3 to Interlocal Contract between Public 

Agencies: Between the State of Nevada of behalf of the Gaming Control 
Board and Washoe County on behalf of Washoe County Sheriff’s Office 
Forensic Science Division for Forensic Services for the retroactive 
extended term of July 1, 2017 through June 30, 2019 with an income of 
[$1,500 plus any requested crime scene services at $250/investigator/hour] 
for each fiscal year 2018 and 2019. Sheriff. (All Commission Districts.) 
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17-0726 5N3 Approve acceptance of [up to $14,400.00, no County match required] 
in Joint Law Enforcement Operations (JLEO) funding from the Federal 
Bureau of Investigation to reimburse Washoe County Sheriff’s Office for 
equipment purchases to be used in JLEO task force investigations for the 
retroactive grant period of 8/23/17 to 9/15/17. If approved, direct 
Comptroller’s Office to make necessary budget adjustments. Sheriff. (All   
Commission Districts.) 

 
 Commissioner Jung highlighted donations from Commissioner Hartung 
for the First Tee of Northern Nevada to help support the National School Program; from 
Commissioner Berkbigler for the Shakespeare Animal Fund to provide veterinary 
services to low income seniors, the disabled and retired veterans; and the City of Reno for 
the temporary donation of artwork for the Regional Medical Examiner’s Office. She 
noted the donations were heartfelt and for great causes.  
 
 On the call for public comment, Mr. Sam Dehne commended County 
Manager John Slaughter for the larger font on the agenda. He spoke regarding the dim 
lighting in the room, Storey County and Tesla. 
 
 Ms. Cathy Brandhorst spoke about matters of concern to herself.  
 
 On motion by Commissioner Hartung, seconded by Commissioner 
Berkbigler, which motion duly carried, it was ordered that Consent Agenda Items 5A 
through 5G2 and 5H2 through 5N3 be approved. Any and all Resolutions or Interlocal 
Agreements pertinent to Consent Agenda Items 5A through 5G2 and 5H2 through 5N3 
are attached hereto and made a part of the minutes thereof. 
 
 BLOCK VOTE – 10 THROUGH 13 AND 15 THROUGH 23. 
 
17-0727 AGENDA ITEM 10  Recommendation to acknowledge a grant award of 

[$231,336, no County match required], awarded to the Second Judicial 
District Court from the State of Nevada, Administrative Office of the 
Courts, retroactive July 1, 2017 through June 30, 2018 for support of the 
Specialty Court programs, and direct the Comptroller’s Office to make 
the necessary budget adjustments. District Court. (All Commission 
Districts.) 

 
 There was no public comment on this item. 
 
 On motion by Commissioner Berkbigler, seconded by Commissioner 
Jung, which motion duly carried, it was ordered that Agenda Item 10 be acknowledged 
and directed. 
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17-0728 AGENDA ITEM 11 Recommendation to approve the sole source 
exemption to purchase the STRmix expert DNA analysis system from 
NicheVision Forensics LLC at a cost of [$175,800.00] using funds from 
the 2015 DNA Backlog Reduction Grant (IO 11283). Sheriff. (All 
Commission Districts.) 

 
 There was no public comment on this item. 
 
 On motion by Commissioner Berkbigler, seconded by Commissioner 
Jung, which motion duly carried, it was ordered that Agenda Item 11 be approved. 
 
17-0729 AGENDA ITEM 12 Recommendation to: (1) award a bid and approve 

the Agreement to the lowest responsive, responsible bidder for the 
Washoe County FY 17-18 Roofing Rehabilitation Project [staff 
recommends State Roofing Systems, Inc., in the amount of $484,183.00]; 
and if awarded, (2) approve the purchase of roofing materials from 
Garland, DBS [in the amount of $711,953.78] utilizing Cobb County 
Georgia Bid No. 14-5903 pursuant to the joinder provision of NRS 
332.195; (3) approve a separate $50,000, project contingency fund; and 
(4) direct the Comptroller’s Office to make the necessary budget 
adjustments. Community Services. (Commission District 3.) 

 
 There was no public comment on this item. 
 
 On motion by Commissioner Berkbigler, seconded by Commissioner 
Jung, which motion duly carried, it was ordered that Agenda Item 12 be awarded, 
approved and directed. 
 
17-0730 AGENDA ITEM 13 Recommendation to approve the purchase of three 

Williamsen-Godwin dump truck bodies equipped with hydraulics and 
tarping systems, Henke HXC-2000 V-Box spreaders and Henke 
reversible snow plows from Enoven Truck Body & Equipment, 2904 
Duluth St., West Sacramento, CA 95691 [$354,465.00] utilizing State of 
Nevada Bid No. 8548 pursuant to the joinder provision of NRS 332.195. 
Community Services. (All Commission Districts.) 

 
 There was no public comment on this item. 
 
 On motion by Commissioner Berkbigler, seconded by Commissioner 
Jung, which motion duly carried, it was ordered that Agenda Item 13 be approved. 
 
17-0731 AGENDA ITEM 15 Recommendation to: (1) execute an Ice Arena 

Development Agreement between Washoe County and the Greater Reno 
Community Ice Skating Association (GRCISA) based on the unsolicited 
proposal for an ice-arena facility and related improvements to be located 
at the Washoe County South Valleys Regional Park; and (2) authorize 
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the County Manager to execute, after a land survey and parcel map are 
completed, a Ground Lease between Washoe County and GRCISA for a 
six-acre parcel in the South Valleys Regional Park on which GRCISA 
will have the proposed ice-arena facility and related improvements 
constructed. Community Services. (Commission District 2.) 

 
 On the call for public comment, Mr. Joel Grace thanked the Board for 
approving the ice rink and the South Valleys Master plan. He thanked the Board for its 
support. 
 
 Chair Lucey thanked Mr. Grace and his staff for what they did to create an 
ice rink in the South Valley Master Plan. He expressed the importance of these types of 
entertainment and sporting events.  
 
 On motion by Commissioner Berkbigler, seconded by Commissioner 
Jung, which motion duly carried, it was ordered that Agenda Item 15 be executed and 
authorized. 
 
17-0732 AGENDA ITEM 16 Recommendation to: (1) accept a grant award from 

the U.S. Department of Interior Bureau of Reclamation for the Northern 
Nevada Indirect Potable Reuse Feasibility Study [$148,831.74 with a 
match of $148,831.74] for the period beginning the date the Bureau signs 
the Assistance Agreement through December 31, 2018; (2) authorize 
Community Services Department Director to execute the Assistance 
Agreement; and (3) direct the Comptroller’s Office to make the 
necessary budget amendments. Community Services. (All Commission 
Districts.) 

 
 There was no public comment on this item. 
 
 On motion by Commissioner Berkbigler, seconded by Commissioner 
Jung, which motion duly carried, it was ordered that Agenda Item 16 be accepted, 
authorized and directed. 
 
17-0733 AGENDA ITEM 17  Recommendation to approve Social Services Block 

Grant: Title XX Subgrant award from the State of Nevada, Department 
of Health and Human Services, Office of Community Partnerships and 
Grants in the amount of [$655,775] to promote reunification, safety, 
educational support and normalcy for children in care retroactive July 1, 
2017 through June 30, 2018; authorize the Agency to execute the Sub-
Grant Award and direct the Comptroller’s Office to make the necessary 
budget amendments. Humans Services Agency. (All Commission 
Districts.) 

 
 There was no public comment on this item. 
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 On motion by Commissioner Berkbigler, seconded by Commissioner 
Jung, which motion duly carried, it was ordered that Agenda Item 17 be approved, 
authorized and directed. 
 
17-0734 AGENDA ITEM 18 Recommendation to approve an Intrastate Interlocal 

Contract Between Public Agencies, Nevada Department of Health and 
Human Services Division of Health Care Financing and Policy and 
Washoe County, in an annual amount of FY18 [$1,465,165] and FY19 
[$1,429,996] for the period retroactive from July 1, 2017 through June 
30, 2019 for the Disproportionate Share Program for certain indigent 
services. Human Services Agency. (All Commission Districts.) 

 
 There was no public comment on this item. 
 
 On motion by Commissioner Berkbigler, seconded by Commissioner 
Jung, which motion duly carried, it was ordered that Agenda Item 18 be approved. The 
Interlocal Contract for same is attached hereto and made a part of the minutes thereof. 
 
17-0735 AGENDA ITEM 19 Recommendation to approve the recruitment 

process for appointment of a new Alternate Public Defender. [No fiscal 
impact.] Human Resources. (All Commission Districts.) 

 
 There was no public comment on this item. 
 
 On motion by Commissioner Berkbigler, seconded by Commissioner 
Jung, which motion duly carried, it was ordered that Agenda Item 19 be approved. 
 
17-0736 AGENDA ITEM 20 Recommendation to approve requests for 

reclassifications of a Sheriff Support Specialist, pay grade H, to Program 
Assistant, pay grade K, a Detention Programs Coordinator, pay grade M, 
to Community Engagement Manager - Sheriff’s Office, pay grade P, and 
an increase in the pay grade of Public Information Officer from L to N 
(Sheriff’s Office); an Assistant Public Works Director, pay grade V, to 
Civil Engineer II, pay grade NO, a Senior Environmental Engineer, pay 
grade OP, to Senior Licensed Engineer, pay grade RS, (Community 
Services); and the creation of a new classification of Deputy Clerk - 
County Commissioners Trainee, pay grade H (Clerk’s Office) as reported 
to the Job Evaluation Committee. [Net fiscal impact is estimated at 
$3,528.] Human Resources. (All Commission Districts.) 

 
 There was no public comment on this item. 
 
 On motion by Commissioner Berkbigler, seconded by Commissioner 
Jung, which motion duly carried, it was ordered that Agenda Item 20 be approved. 
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17-0737 AGENDA ITEM 21 Recommendation to approve the attached resolution 
to transfer [$3,000,000] from the County’s Stabilization Account to the 
Roads Fund to pay expenses incurred by Washoe County to mitigate the 
effects of the flood-caused natural disasters declared in January 2017 and 
February 2017, and direct the Comptroller’s Office to make the 
appropriate budget appropriation transfers. Manager. (All Commission 
Districts.) 

 
 There was no public comment on this item. 
 
 On motion by Commissioner Berkbigler, seconded by Commissioner 
Jung, which motion duly carried, it was ordered that Agenda Item 21 be approved and 
directed. The Resolution for same is attached hereto and made a part of the minutes 
thereof. 
 
17-0738 AGENDA ITEM 22 Recommendation to approve a reorganization of the 

County Manager’s Office and associated position changes to include the 
reclassification of the Director of Community Services to a third Assistant 
County Manager position, and the elimination of the Director, 
Management Services position and job title as vetted through and 
approved by the Hay Group. Net fiscal impact is estimated at a [savings of 
$186,523]. Manager. (All  Commission Districts.) 

 
 There was no public comment on this item. 
 
 On motion by Commissioner Berkbigler, seconded by Commissioner 
Jung, which motion duly carried, it was ordered that Agenda Item 22 be approved. 
 
17-0739 AGENDA ITEM 23 Request by the County Manager through the County 

Clerk, pursuant to Washoe County Code 2.030, to initiate proceedings to 
amend Washoe County Code Chapter 5 to reorganize the Office of the 
County Manager, including eliminating the Director, Management 
Services position; and direct the Clerk to submit the request to the 
District Attorney for preparation of a proposed ordinance change 
pursuant to Washoe County Code 2.040. Manager. (All Commission 
Districts.) 

 
 There was no public comment on this item. 
 
 On motion by Commissioner Berkbigler, seconded by Commissioner 
Jung, which motion duly carried, it was ordered that Agenda Item 23 be approved and 
directed. 
 
11:05 a.m. The Board recessed. 
 
11:13 a.m. The Board reconvened with all members present. 
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17-0740 AGENDA ITEM 6 Appearance: Heather Condon, Pretrial Services 
Manager Second Judicial District Court Presentation and update on 
Second Judicial District Court Pretrial Services, [10 minutes] 

 
 Second Judicial District Court (SJDC) Pretrial Services Manager Heather 
Condon conducted a PowerPoint presentation entitled Pretrial Services SJDC. She 
reviewed the presentation slides entitled: Overview; NPRA & Praxis; Overrides – May; 
Statistics; Pending Issues; Supreme Court Meeting Update; Nevada Pretrial Risk (NPR) 
Assessment form; NPRA Release & Supervision Praxis; Pretrial Services Monthly 
Statistical Report July 2017; Prisoner Type/Charge Level Averages; Average Length of 
Stay by Inmate Type; Average Daily Population; and a letter from Sheriff Chuck Allen 
regarding Booking Data Related to Pre/Post Bail Restructuring. She stated a Nevada 
Pretrial Risk Assessment (NPRA) was completed on almost everyone entering the 
detention facility with a new charge. She noted Reno Municipal Court decided to 
supervise their own cases as of August 22nd, which would eliminate some of the work 
her team had to perform for their Court. However, it would not eliminate the need for 
additional pretrial staff. She stated the goal was to ensure the proper people were in 
custody by assessing risk and releasing those whose risk could be mitigated by 
community supervision. She provided updated slides, which were placed on file with the 
Clerk. 
 
 Commissioner Jung thanked Ms. Condon for the presentation and noted 
the pilot program seemed to be successful by incarcerating the people who needed to be 
detained and quickly processing and releasing those who did not need to be incarcerated. 
She noted releasing the people who were less of a risk to themselves or society could help 
them to retain their employment and living situations. She expressed her gratitude for the 
positive changes made because of this program. 
 Ms. Condon stated Nevada was the only state that was conducting the 
NPRA and had removed the bail schedule. 
 
 Chair Lucey asked Judge Elliott Sattler to speak about his thoughts 
regarding the progress made over the past year. 
 
 Judge Sattler stated the benefit to the community would be amazing. The 
focus was to not reduce the population of the jail, but to ensure the proper people were in 
jail and watched over. He noted protecting constitutional rights and ensuring the 
community was safe was his focus. He said it was difficult to balance and explained in 
the District Court and in limited jurisdiction courts, judges were required to review every 
arrest case. He stated it was an immense amount of additional work for the judges and 
said the pretrial services workload had doubled. He was pleased the program was 
working and they were ensuring the right people were where they needed to be. He said 
he learned that people who were in custody and away from their families for 72 hours or 
more generally lost their homes, children and employment. The impact of 72 hours was 
dramatic for most people. He said many people were in custody because they were 
indigent or had substance abuse issues and did not have the resources to post bail. He 
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explained they were working to ensure the system worked for people and protected the 
community, because the most dangerous people would remain in custody awaiting trial. 
 
 Commissioner Hartung said this was a wonderful process. He thanked 
Chair Lucey and Commissioner Jung for the hard work they put into this program and the 
Sober 24 program. He thought the reduction in the jail population indicated the success of 
the pretrial assessments. He said the program identified the people who were not at risk 
and did not need to be incarcerated. He thought it forced people to be accountable for 
their behavior. 
 
 Chair Lucey said this had been a long challenging year and he thanked 
Ms. Condon and staff for the many hours put into this program. He explained it was an 
important program that had been worked on for many years. He said it was a combined 
effort to create the processes and to implement them. He knew there continued to be 
challenges and he wondered if solutions were being sought regarding the accuracy of data 
provided by the State. 
 
 Ms. Condon stated the Supreme Court group that she, the Judges, the 
Public Defender and the District Attorney were a part of was forming a subcommittee to 
discuss the issues with the criminal history database. The first issue was to determine 
which data was correct. Her team also knew about detainees having more severe prior 
statistics and it was their job to review the entire history. She said once the history was 
reviewed it could be determined if overrides were needed to adjust the numbers reported. 
There was a plan in place to work with the data issue and obtain the correct information.  
 
 Chair Lucey mentioned the archaic software used to transfer records from 
one department to another was not effective. He asked if discussion had occurred 
regarding updating the technology. He said a unified software system was necessary so 
information and documents could be shared between departments. 
 
 Ms. Condon said improving the case management system was a priority. 
She said conversations occurred with the Washoe County Court Technology Staff along 
with technology representatives from the Reno and Sparks Justice Courts, the Reno 
Municipal Court and the Second Judicial District Court. She noted when demonstrations 
of systems were conducted the group attempted to ensure the systems would 
communicate with each other effectively without duplicating efforts. There had been 
conversations with the County’s Information Technology Department regarding the jail 
database, Tiberon. She explained all the court systems used the Odyssey software for 
case management except for the Sparks Municipal Court. She noted staff was requesting 
quotes for new pretrial module software. She said if they could piggyback off a current 
system it should be easier to share information with all the involved departments.  
 
 Chair Lucey stated it was imperative to receive the correct data. He said 
the Building Department had a software program that allowed all the communities to 
communicate with each other regarding the status of a permit. He indicated pretrial 
information sharing was important in regards to tracking individuals through the system. 
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He urged all departments present to continue to work together to find a unified solution. 
He stated the County was losing traction based upon the inability to process data in a 
timely manner. He explained this issue needed to be a top priority. He thanked Ms. 
Condon and Judge Sattler for their work on this program. He stated the program 
benefited the entire community. 
 
 There was no public comment or action taken on this item. 
 
17-0741 AGENDA ITEM 7 Update on the 2017 North Valleys Flood Incident and 

possible direction to staff to: 1) Affirm the continued flood response 
activities related to the 2017 January and February floods; 2) Develop a 
flood response plan for North Valleys closed hydro-basins; 3) Develop a 
flood mitigation plan for North Valleys closed hydro-basins; 4) Pursue the 
application process for a Federal Emergency Management Agency Hazard 
Mitigation Grant, for the possible purchase of specific residences located 
within the Swan Lake floodplain that were impacted by the 2017 
Presidentially declared February flood. Community Services. (All 
Commission Districts.) 

 
 Community Services Division Director of Engineering and Capital 
Projects Dwayne Smith conducted a PowerPoint presentation entitled 2017 North Valleys 
Flood Update. He noted staff continued to work to resolve issues created by the flooding. 
He reviewed the presentation with slides entitled: Updates; Planning for the Next 10 
Months; Flood Response Plan; Flood Mitigation Plan; Next Steps; and Questions. He 
stated there were several items in the staff report for the Board’s individual consideration. 
He reviewed a chart of the water table and mentioned once the seasonal precipitation 
started, the water levels could increase again. He stated the County was maintaining the 
contracts for the Hesco Barriers, the water pumps and the dive teams to protect the 
Lemmon Valley residents. He asked the Board to consider establishing a flood response 
plan by providing direction to staff. He noted the cost of the plan would be approximately 
$75,000. He said an immense amount of knowledge was gained over the past year about 
responding to floods. He mentioned many people were concerned and questioned why 
the County did not respond to the suggested resolutions for the area and he explained that 
anything the County did to resolve the flood issues had to be approved by the Federal 
Emergency Management Agency (FEMA). He said many suggestions seemed to be 
possible solutions, but the County was not equipped with the knowledge or equipment to 
determine costs or to implement those types of processes. He stated before any processes 
could be implemented, a risk assessment would need to be performed to determine the 
probability of additional flooding, and if flooding did occur again what level of protection 
would be needed. He explained a FEMA Hazard Mitigation Grant Program could 
possibly provide the County the ability to purchase homes located within the flood plan 
and damaged areas. The purpose would be to acquire the properties, remove the homes 
and change the lots into open space. He stated this program was voluntary. Deed 
restrictions would be placed on the purchased properties and they would become open 
space properties in perpetuity. He noted the application for the program would be due in 
February of 2018. He indicated 10 homes were being considered for the application 
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process, but there would be discussions with the homeowners and other agencies before 
the application process would be started. He said it was a lengthy process and he asked 
the Board for direction to pursue the application process. He stated the FEMA Grant 
required a match of 25 percent. The match could be fulfilled with staff time, appraisals, 
environmental studies, engineering studies and other types of research. He stated all of 
the requests would need to be brought back to the Board for approval. He provided the 
PowerPoint presentation, which was placed on file with the Clerk. 
 
 Commissioner Jung thanked Mr. Smith for his due diligence. She 
wondered if the $75,000 for a Flood Response Plan was only for the Lemmon Valley 
closed hydro basin or if it included all the hydro basins at risk of flooding.  
 
 Mr. Smith stated the intent would be to address Lemmon Valley, Swan 
Lake, Silver Lake and White Lake in a closed basin response plan.  
 
 Commissioner Jung asked for a report related to the level of risk to the 
other closed basins.  
 
 Commissioner Jung mentioned she was looking forward to deploying 
somewhere with the Red Cross so she could witness what truly occurred during a major 
catastrophe and learn some best practices for dealing with floods. She noted the closed 
basins did not flood every year but there was potential for that to happen. She spoke 
regarding changes in the climate and said there would be more weather events similar to 
what was experienced recently. She asked for the people affected by the flooding to be a 
priority and for a review of the entire region for potential climate issues. She asked staff 
to research areas with similar terrain and circumstances as the County and arrange a tour 
of the areas for the County Manager and Chairman. She thought discovering what 
worked and what did not work could provide invaluable information. She stated changes 
to update Code related to the closed hydraulic basins needed to occur in the near future. 
She noted her priority was for the approval of future developments that needed to adhere 
to any updated Code requirements. She asked about the flood mitigation plan and if that 
included the entire County or only the North Valleys. 
 
 Mr. Smith clarified the region had a hazard mitigation plan that addressed 
flooding, but did not address the closed hydro basins in the way it was needed. This plan 
would be focused on the closed hydro basins in Silver Lake, Swan Lake and White Lake. 
 
 Commissioner Jung stated in the future she wanted the focus to be on the 
entire County with a plan for flooding in conjunction with Reno and Sparks. She said she 
supported proposed relocation and deed restricted open space that could not be built upon 
again. She thought the victims of the floods needed to be compensated to match their 
situations. She did not know how it would be funded, but she thought it needed to be 
resolved not only for the people who were actively experiencing flooding, but also for the 
people that were predicted to experience flooding in the future. She said staff could work 
with the flood project to get some money since everyone paid into the flood project.  
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 Commissioner Berkbigler thanked Mr. Smith for the presentation. She was 
pleased to hear there was a plan. She understood an amount of money was approved for 
the State from FEMA for the last flood. She asked if the County would receive any of 
that money.  
 
 Mr. Smith stated it was a complicated process in which FEMA designated 
and distributed money. He said in the early stages of the flood, the Emergency 
Management Administrator Aaron Kenneston notified the State that the County would be 
looking at some of the FEMA grant opportunities. There was some money designated for 
that purpose. The Hazard Mitigation Grant Program was a separate fund source that 
would not necessarily be touched or taken away as a result of what was occurring in 
Texas and Florida. He said he recently asked FEMA what the funding timeframe would 
be once the application for the home purchase program was submitted. He was told the 
timeframe would be 9 to 12 months with the caveat that due to the flooding impacts in 
other parts of the Country, the timeframe would likely double. While the funding would 
not necessarily go away, the timeframe would likely be impacted.  
 
 Commissioner Berkbigler asked who could apply for it if the County was 
successful in securing the grant. 
 
 Mr. Smith replied that anyone could apply for it, but the focus was on 
damaged or unlivable properties due to floodwater elevations. He noted he identified 10 
homes and with direction from the Board, he would contact the residents and move 
forward with the process. Based on the homeowner’s interests and comments to the 
County, he determined there was a small group of residents potentially interested in 
applying for the grant.    
 
 Commissioner Berkbigler stated she heard a developer was considering 
building in Lemmon Valley. 
 
 Mr. Smith stated there was a developer who was interested in developing 
in the annexed area of Lemmon Valley. He said the current development code required 
them to follow the Truckee Meadows Drainage Manual that included a volume metric 
mitigation component. He thought there needed to be a thorough examination of each 
development situation and the specifics for the potential impacts of new development 
needed to be clear.  
 
 Commissioner Berkbigler said if people were allowed to put up barriers in 
specific areas and flood waters increased, the water would be diverted to another 
location. She thought the barriers were needed to stop some of the flooding, but new 
barriers were not needed to push water to additional locations. 
 
 Mr. Smith stated any development within a FEMA flood plan was 
required to follow the FEMA guidelines. He said the County was obligated to enforce the 
FEMA requirements, so anything done within the FEMA flood plain needed to be 
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thorough and thoughtful; the requirements were strict. He stated the County could not 
allow construction or development activity that could have a negative impact. 
 
 Commissioner Berkbigler thanked Mr. Smith and said she supported his 
requests. She recognized there would be associated costs and funds would need to be 
secured, but having a plan in place was the best possible solution the County could have. 
 Commissioner Herman stated the options were limited and she wondered 
why people were not receiving any other options. She said a resident was putting his 
home on an elevated foundation to keep it safe from flooding. She stated the cost of 
elevating the home was about a third of the cost to purchase a home. She noted the issue 
with purchasing the homes was there were no comparable properties to obtain a true 
value. She wanted the residents to be able to move back into their homes, but she thought 
there needed to be more options. 
 
 Commissioner Hartung asked if there was an abatement on the property 
taxes.  
 
 Chief Property Appraiser Rigo Lopez stated the consent agenda contained 
roll change requests that were approved for the 2016-17 fiscal year. He said the property 
owners would receive a refund if their current taxes had been paid in full. 
 
 Commissioner Hartung stated some of the homes had no value because 
they were underwater. He thought the property taxes should be suspended until the homes 
were livable. 
 Mr. Lopez stated the improvement values were set to zero to bring the 
values down to where they should be. He said they would continue to monitor the homes 
that were unlivable and would adjust them accordingly over time.  
 
 Commissioner Hartung said Community Services Director John Martini 
from the City of Sparks suggested pumping some of the water out via Truckee Meadows 
Water Authority’s (TMWA) infrastructure. He stated he was on the TMWA Board and 
did not know whether the infrastructure could be utilized for a reverse flow. He asked 
whether staff had any information about the viability of that type of process.  
 
 Mr. Smith stated the Fish Springs water pipeline was the one that people 
tended to focus on and it was not designed to move water in more than one direction. He 
thought these types of things would be thoroughly vetted in the mitigation plan.  
 
 Commissioner Hartung asked if the Code would be updated as part of the 
mitigation plan and if so, to what degree would it be updated. 
 
 Mr. Smith replied there were certain processes that staff needed to 
complete to update the current Code.  
 
 Commissioner Hartung asked about the years of recorded history for Swan 
Lake and wondered how many years of elevation information the County possessed. He 
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stated he had a map in his office from 1867 which showed Swan Lake and the three 
closed basins. He said the Peavine Copper Mines were also shown on the map.  
 
 Mr. Smith explained through their work, the Desert Research Institute and 
the weather service, staff had been reviewing satellite photos of the lakes to understand 
the volume changes over the past 35 years.  
 Commissioner Hartung inquired about the number of houses that needed 
to be moved. 
 
 Mr. Smith stated in reference to the hazard mitigation grant program, 10 
properties were identified. He said Commissioner Herman thought there could be 
homeowners that would choose not to participate in the program. He said in that case, 
staff would move on to the next homeowner.  
 
 Commissioner Hartung thought elevating homes was not a viable option 
because if flooding occurred the homes would not be livable because of damage to septic 
systems, wells and access to the properties. He stated his solution would be to physically 
relocate the homes, although he thought many of the homes could be too damaged to 
move. 
 
 Mr. Smith stated the obligation of staff was to continue to consider all 
options. He said at the Truckee Meadow Flood Management Authority meeting there was 
discussion regarding elevating the homes. He noted staff would continue to review, vet 
and provide solutions.  
 
 Commissioner Hartung thought home raising was not a permanent 
solution. He noted the Lemmon Valley area was a unique basin and since floodwaters did 
not recede they had to evaporate. He said he had some concerns about the County 
donating land for the relocation of homes because of Code restrictions on private septic 
tanks and wells on single-acre parcels. He said those issues would be determined by the 
District Health Department. He indicated he was seeking a permanent solution and noted 
Spanish Springs established a permanent solution and every homeowner paid a $9.31 
monthly fee for the storm water utilities. He stated the City of Sparks residents also paid 
sewer impact fees. He said he would rather see permanent solutions rather than temporary 
fixes. He spoke about the maintenance of culverts and ditches and noted after each 
weather event they needed to be cleaned again. He wanted solutions created to make the 
maintenance more effective and permanent.  
 
 Commissioner Jung talked about FEMA and said it would take twice as 
long as usual to receive a response from them because of hurricanes Harvey and Irma. 
She wondered if the County could work with the State Delegation to notify them that 
Nevada’s disaster occurred first and should be addressed first. She asked Chair Lucey to 
work with the appropriate officials to resolve the issue. She wanted to require developers 
to hold bonds for a determined period to cover expenses if disasters occurred. She stated 
one Lemmon Valley resident had flood insurance, but the money had gone towards her 
septic system and sewer. She was unable to relocate because she had dogs. She thought 
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relocation program policies needed to change. She noted the resident incurred extensive 
costs because the animals caught kennel cough and parvo. She wanted Regional Animal 
Services to reimburse some of the fees residents paid to board their animals or for 
veterinarian fees. She wanted staff to revisit the Code stating a resident could not be 
rehoused if they had animals. 
 
 David Watts-Vial Deputy District Attorney stated this agenda item was 
styled as a discussion about the flood and future mitigation problems. Later in the 
meeting Commissioners would have the ability to request an item to be agendized for a 
future meeting.  
 
 Commissioner Hartung said the Truckee River Flood Management 
Authority (TRFMA) raised the elevation of a home in Hidden Valley and the resident 
was still fighting with the Internal Revenue Service (IRS) because the IRS considered the 
home’s value increased and wanted additional money. He wondered if the relocation of a 
property would be considered a taxable event.  
 
 Mr. Smith stated the home purchase program was interested in eliminating 
areas that would require potential mitigation in the future. He said the process was to 
provide money to the County so the County could purchase the properties from residents. 
Deed restrictions would be placed on the properties so they could never be built upon in 
perpetuity. He said if residents chose to use the money to buy another house, they would 
have to pay taxes on the home they purchased. He noted those were FEMAs 
requirements. 
 
 Commissioner Hartung stated the IRS and FEMA viewed the fees and 
taxes differently and it could be something the County would have to deal with if it 
became an issue.  
 
 Chair Lucey asked what the costs-to-date were for Lemmon Valley. 
 
 Mr. Smith replied Washoe County’s costs amounted to about $2.7 million 
for the North Valleys. That number did not include the costs for the City of Reno.  
 
 Chair Lucey talked about rolling tax values back to zero and thought 
certain discussions should take place regarding potential value adjustments for unusable 
land. He stated FEMA appropriated approximately $6 billion from the Government 
annually based upon the 10-year rolling average of disaster events. He said FEMA had 
nearly exhausted the entire $6 billion due to the disasters that occurred. He said Congress 
met and approved an additional $15.25 billion for FEMA. He explained the money was 
divided among different areas; $7.4 billion would go to the Disaster Relief Fund, which 
was the emergency response for major events such as hurricane Harvey and Irma or the 
Lemmon Valley flooding; $450 million would go to Small Business Administration for 
loan programs; and the other $7.5 billion would go to community development block 
grants to help with the reconstruction of an area after a disaster occurred. He said the 
estimated costs of hurricane Harvey were approximately $180 billion and the costs for 
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hurricane Irma were approximately $60 billion; the Federal Government was not even 
close to the end of its fiscal year. He said it would take many people to go to Washington 
DC to fight for funds. He stated there were no reassurances there would be a sizable 
amount of money coming from FEMA to fix the issues and they needed to be addressed 
locally. He explained storm water utility districts throughout the region needed to be 
assessed. He noted Lemmon Valley was not the only area affected by the flooding. He 
agreed with Commissioner Hartung regarding elevating homes; he did not think it was a 
good solution. He wanted the Treasurer to discuss the tax issues with the IRS for 
suggested tax pathways for disaster relief without the tax ramifications. He said Lemmon 
Valley was a challenge and very little could be done with the high level of the water. He 
noted there was no place for the water to go and no infrastructure in place to pump it out 
which was a tremendous challenge. He said future planning needed to restrict certain 
developments in that area to address the issues and to try to accommodate them in the 
best way possible. He agreed with Commissioner Herman about the real estate market 
and the challenges finding comparable properties to establish fair sale prices. He said the 
area was experiencing a housing crisis and the County did not know how to address the 
issue. He noted housing prices were increasing by 6 to 7 percent. He wanted all options to 
be considered.  
 
 Commissioner Hartung referred to page 4 of Mr. Smith’s presentation and 
asked if there were houses below the elevation of 4,924 feet that did not flood.  
 
 Mr. Smith replied there were approximately 300 homes within that 
elevation. 
 
 Commissioner Hartung asked whether staff had identified which parcels 
should be encouraged to obtain flood insurance. He wondered how the County could 
assist people that could not afford flood insurance. He said that would cover many of the 
costs to replace damaged homes. 
 
 On the call for public comment, Mr. Doug Robertson presented a video 
and photos related to the flooding, culverts and ditches in Lemmon Valley. He stated a 
video taken in January showed the flooding in an underground culvert that overflowed to 
Gremlin Way. He said the house shown in the video had flooded and was damaged in the 
1993 flood. He provided photos of a temporary ditch next to his property that was created 
because a manhole cover had water flowing out of it. He stated the ditches that flowed to 
underground culverts were damaged which created flooding. He provided the photos, 
which were placed on file with the Clerk.  
 
 Ms. Donna Robinson said she heard promising things in Mr. Smith’s 
presentation, but she also heard some concerning things. She said she had been in an 
emergency situation since January and she was still not back in her home. She stated she 
just found out the Small Business Administration was going to approve a loan for her to 
repair her home. They estimated the cost to repair the damage to her home to be 
$106,000. She noted her flood insurance paid her $500. She said differential movement 
of the soil occurred because the water inundated the clay soil and moved her home. The 
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insurance company would not cover house movement, wells or septic systems. She said 
the upcoming winter was predicted to be wet. She noted it was nine months into the 
disaster and there was no plan in place for the upcoming winter. She said there was no 
way to snowplow on Lemmon Drive. She pleaded with the Board to create a plan and to 
keep the residents updated. She thanked the County for the work on the ditches and 
culverts.  
 
 Ms. Nikki Berry stated she was a Lemmon Valley resident. She thanked 
the Board for work that had been done in Lemmon Valley and for the continued 
discussions. She said she was in favor of elevating homes to help keep people in them.  
 
 Ms. Denise Ross thanked staff for the work in Lemmon Valley. She 
apologized for coming off as gruff, but she said she was dealing with the struggles of the 
residents day after day, for months. In response to Commissioner Jung’s comment about 
Lemmon Valley being damaged before the hurricanes occurred, she noted there were 
engineering reports from decades ago about Swan Lake. She stated the reports included 
what continuous building would do to Swan Lake specifically. She was concerned about 
the entire County, but her focus was on Swan Lake. She was disturbed about the amount 
of sewage that was going into the lake even though engineers stated it was minuscule. 
She said until water stopped pouring into the lake the problem was not going to go away. 
She indicated she would email the reports to any of the Commissioners who wanted to 
see them.  
 
 On motion by Commissioner Berkbigler, seconded by Commissioner 
Hartung, which motion duly carried, it was ordered that Agenda Item 7 be affirmed and 
approved. 
 
 Upon further discussion, Commissioner Hartung directed Mr. Smith to 
provide him with the engineering reports. Commissioner Berkbigler requested the grant 
application to clearly state which homes would be included based on the information in 
Mr. Smith’s presentation.  
 
 Commissioner Herman asked that the motion include direction to staff to 
come back to the Board with the exact number of property owners and homes to be 
included in the application. Mr. Watts-Vial stated it would not be necessary to include 
that language in the motion. 
 
 The motion carried on a vote of 5-0. 
 
17-0742 AGENDA ITEM 25 “WORK CARD PERMIT APPEAL - Robert 

Dickens.” 
 
1:02 p.m. On motion by Commissioner Berkbigler, seconded by Commissioner 

Hartung, the Board convened in closed session for the purpose of hearing 
the Work Card Permit Appeal for Robert Dickens. 
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2:30 p.m. The Board reconvened in open session with all members present.  
 
 Deputy District Attorney David Watts-Vial noted a motion to recess to a 
closed session had been made earlier in the meeting. The closed session was held and 
evidence was presented; however, the Board was not allowed to discuss or deliberate 
during the closed session. He stated this was the time for that to happen. 
 Chair Lucey asked Mr. Dickens if he had anything further to say. 
 
 Mr. Dickens stated he went to senior citizen homes every Saturday for the 
past 10 years to take the word of God to people who could not go to church. He noted he 
had also been the Prayer Chaplain for Summit Church for the past 12 years. He thought 
these things illustrated his character. 
 
 There was no public comment on this item. 
 
  Based on the evidence gathered in closed session, Commissioner Jung 
moved to overturn the decision of the Internal Review Board and grant Mr. Robert 
Dickens a work card permit. Chair Berkbigler seconded the motion. The motion carried 
on a vote of 5 to 0. 
 
17-0743 AGENDA ITEM 9 Recommendation to approve the sole source 

exemption and contract to purchase Government Software Assurance, 
Inc.’s (GSA) appraisal and assessment software and professional services 
in the amount of [$707,200.00] to convert real and personal property 
assessment systems into one integrated system and authorize the 
Purchasing and Contracts Manager to execute the agreement and 
authorize the expenditure. Assessor. (All Commission Districts.) 

 
 Assessor’s Office Lead Department Programmer Analyst Doug Dufva 
relayed Assessor Mike Clark’s apologies for not being present. He stated Chief Appraiser 
Rigo Lopez and the Government Software Assurance (GSA), Inc. representative Josh 
Wilson were both in attendance. He stated the request before the Board was for the 
purchase of appraisal and assessment software from GSA and included the conversion of 
the real and personal property systems into one integrated system. He indicated the funds 
for this request was coming from the Assessor’s technology fund, which was established 
by Nevada Revised Statute (NRS) 361.530. He explained the Assessor’s technology fund 
was comprised of 2 percent of the personal property taxes collected and was created by 
the Nevada Legislature to allow for updated software. He stated the software would allow 
the appraisal process to be conducted annually rather than every five years, which would 
allow the assessed values to more accurately reflect the rapidly changing market. He 
reviewed the information regarding the software purchase details and explained the 
reasons that Computer Assisted Mass Appraisal (CAMA) software was needed. He 
detailed the history of CAMA and stated GSA staff brought 20 years of experience with 
the software system. He noted GSA was familiar with the current software so the 
transition should be fairly simple. He said Nevada was unique in how it valued real 
estate. They were required to use Marshal and Swift Cost Tables and value the land based 
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on market value. He explained no other states processed the data that way. He said there 
were only three CAMA vendors who had experience in Nevada, one of which was 
contracted in 1998 and failed to provide a personal property system; one was the system 
currently utilized, which failed to provide a working interface with the Treasurer’s 
Office; and the third was GSA, which was requested for approval. Other vendor contracts 
were reviewed and analyzed, but were found to have a high price per parcel, far more 
than the cost of the proposed product. He stated 12 counties in Nevada recently 
contracted with CAMA providers through sole source agreements and had conversion 
and maintenance costs significantly higher than GSA’s proposal. He reviewed the 
contract for Humboldt County and stated their cost would be $26.31 per account over 
five years. He noted the County’s cost would be $4.26 per account over five years. He 
stated software and professional services were not subject to the requirements of 
competitive bidding; however, the cost analysis was still performed and it was 
determined the software would allow for significant cost savings in conversion, 
development and training while providing enhancements and fixes to the current system. 
He noted there was a hold back of $221,000 from the current vendor Thomas Reuter 
since 2012. He stated the Assessor’s Office respectfully requested the Board to approve 
the recommendation for the CAMA system. 
 
 Chair Lucey asked if the timing of the request was due to the current 
system’s inability to integrate with the Treasurer’s Office or if that was a driving force 
for the change. 
 
 Mr. Dufva stated they did not have a working interface to pass information 
back and forth between the Treasurer’s Office and the Assessor’s Office. He said an in-
house system was built and was getting the job done, but the vendor was not able to 
provide a system that could do all they needed it to do. 
 
 Chair Lucey said in the history he read, there had been assurances from 
the last two providers to deliver the interfaces and they had failed to produce them. Mr. 
Dufva stated that was correct.  
 
 Chair Lucey wanted to know the likelihood that GSA would be able to 
provide the County with the interfaces they proposed. He wondered if there would be 
challenges.  
 
 Mr. Wilson stated in his opinion, GSA would follow through with their 
proposal. He said the Assessor’s current software was no long being sold. He stated the 
current vendor was pushing people to the new vendor because they would not be 
supporting the current system. He said the current platform would have to be upgraded 
because of the lack of continued support.  
 
 Chair Lucey asked if it was inevitable that this expenditure was going to 
occur within the very near future. 
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 Mr. Wilson stated yes it was going to have to be integrated no matter what 
happened. He said they were disappointed with the last vendor because they could not 
deliver what was promised.  
  
 Chair Lucey stated he felt comfortable with this information. He was 
concerned about the large amount of money and he wanted some reassurances because 
every county was different. 
 Mr. Wilson stated in his opinion having a single vendor offer the personal 
property, real property and tax collection software was the best choice. They discovered 
each of the current vendors systems were independent companies before being acquired 
by the parent company and they never worked as efficiently as they had hoped. He said it 
was his opinion this was the best move for the Assessor’s Office and the County. 
 
 Commissioner Hartung said it was mentioned there was a hold back of 
$221,000. He asked if that was included in the bid.  
 
 Mr. Dufva stated the money that was held back from Thomas Reuters 
would be used to offset the acquisition costs.  
 
 Mr. Wilson stated he was not involved in this project until recently, but he 
would continue to work on the project. He noted a request for proposal to Douglas, 
Carson and Lyon Counties would be responded to by GSA, so they could potentially be 
providing assessment services to not only Washoe County but most of Northwestern 
Nevada. 
 
 On the call for public comment, Ms. Kathryn Reynolds, Esq. stated it was 
a mistake to combine these departments. She stated the County Recorder’s Office who 
was supposed to be tracking land records was not doing a very good job. She said that 
was where the title records were supposed to be kept. She noted she spent some time in 
the Recorder’s Office and they did not take responsibility for the records they had and 
when it was transferred to the Assessor’s Office, the information was not correct. She 
stated she would have to file a lawsuit to correct some titles. She thought it would be a 
mistake not to require the County Recorder’s Office to start following all the Nevada 
Revised Statute. She thought the contract was weak and the County should have a good 
attorney review it before signing.  
 
 On motion by Chair Lucey, seconded by Commissioner Jung, which 
motion duly carried, it was ordered that Agenda Item 9 be approved and authorized. 
 
17-0744 AGENDA ITEM 8 Update on Wildland Fire Season.  Manager and 

Truckee Meadows Fire Protection District. (All Commission Districts.) 
 
 Truckee Meadows Fire Protection District (TMFPD) Chief Charles Moore 
provided a brief update of area lightning strikes. He stated nothing was on fire currently. 
He said more thunderstorms were expected for the next few days. He explained a wildfire 
occurred on September 11th where power lines were struck by lightning and an 
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outbuilding was destroyed. He noted the crew from Station 35 was responding to a 
medical call when the structure call came in and they found the outbuilding was fully 
engulfed in fire when they responded 30 seconds later. He displayed a map with wildfires 
highlighted. He said all the type 1 and type 2 crews had been deployed to other states. He 
stated the area was still at great risk for wildfires and would struggle with the specialty 
crews deployed. He hoped there would be substantial moisture over the next few days to 
help moderate the wildfire hazards. He provided the wildfire map, which was placed on 
file with the Clerk.  
 
 Commissioner Hartung asked about a report of a fire that occurred back on 
August 22nd in Verdi. There was an assertion that TMFPD just did not show up.  
 
 Deputy District Attorney David Watts-Vial stated the item was styled to 
be a wildfire update and nothing about TMFPD operations was on the agenda. He 
cautioned against discussion that could lead to deliberation. 
 
 Chief Moore stated he would add the requested information to the Chief’s 
Report for discussion on the September 19th meeting. 
 
 There was no public comment or action taken on this item. 
 
17-0745 AGENDA ITEM 14 Recommendation to: (1) approve the acceptance of 

rights-of-way and roadway parcels associated with Mustang Road from 
Storey County; (2) authorize proceeding with a construction project to 
bring Mustang Road into compliance with Washoe County roadway 
standards with partial funding from Scannell Properties #249, LLC, an 
Indiana limited liability company [up to $317,666.67]; and (3) authorize 
the County Manager to execute assignment and transfer documents upon 
receipt. Community Services. (Commission District 4.) 

 
 Commissioner Hartung stated he had no issue with this item, but he did 
not want to give the appearance that the County was doing work in order to support some 
kind of development that would not be reimbursed. He asked if the Board needed staff to 
bring back an item whereby it could be addressed if this was outside of the Regional 
Impact Fees (RIF) boundaries.  
 
 Assistant County Manager Dave Solaro stated the Strategic Planning 
direction session was held in early August and this was one of the topics that was brought 
up when discussing infrastructure and supportive economic impacts to the region. One of 
the items staff was planning to bring back were options to be able to pay for these types 
of improvements when it was not covered by another type of County program. For this 
specific item there was a developer in Washoe County developing about two-thirds of the 
developable land that was accessed by this roadway and they agreed to pay for about two 
thirds of the costs to bring the roadway into compliance. He said the other third would 
come from the road special revenue fund and an item would be brought back to the Board 
to recapture the costs when the next development opportunity was presented. 
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 Commissioner Hartung wanted to create a framework to recapture the 
costs. He asked about users outside of Washoe County because he knew the road 
continued into Storey County.  
 
 Mr. Solaro confirmed it did continue into Storey County. He stated Storey 
County had owned, operated and maintained the roadway. He indicated maintenance had 
been done on the road although the standards were different from Washoe County 
standards. He was waiting for the opportunity to discuss the issue with Storey County and 
some of the businesses who utilized the roadway regarding paying for the road. He said 
the issue was about the benefit to Washoe County and the benefit to the development 
within Washoe County and the ability to grow in the future. He stated one of the safety 
discussions that would occur was about the proposed stop signs at the new access road to 
FedEx, which would not be very popular with many of the businesses on the Storey 
County side. He noted there could be an opportunity to make additional improvements to 
the roadway and the intersection specifically. He said the reason stop signs were 
suggested was because of safety and the traveling speed. He noted the traffic counts did 
not warrant a signalized intersection; however, if someone wanted to come forward and 
discuss it the County would entertain the idea. 
 
 Commissioner Hartung said this was the beginning of the opportunity to 
have discussions about how the County was affected by a neighboring County due to 
impacts and fees. He stated the RIF system was designed to address those issues but that 
option was not available with this issue. 
 
 There was no public comment on this item. 
 
 On motion by Commissioner Hartung, seconded by Commissioner Jung, 
which motion duly carried, it was ordered that Agenda Item 14 be approved and 
authorized. 
 
17-0746 AGENDA ITEM 24  Discussion and update pursuant to Commissioners’ 

previous requests and/or topics for future agendas. 
 
 Assistant County Manager Dave Solaro referred to Page 3 of the 
Commissioner requests and stated they were broken down by Commissioner and priority. 
He said he was unable to discuss the added priority list with Commissioner Herman, but 
the priority column would focus on the top three priorities. He noted they would meet 
with Commissioner Herman to capture her top priorities and also to provide an update on 
all the requests as they currently stood. He said a lead staff person, an Assistant County 
Manager and an analyst were identified to work on the projects. He said other tools were 
available to resolve issues such as Washoe 311. He stated the Washoe 311 overview and 
some other changes would be coming to the dashboard to redefine what the service calls 
were and what they meant so they would be more meaningful to the Commissioners and 
the citizens. He noted the service call totals would be reset in October.  
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 Commissioner Hartung said he received a call recently from one of 
Commissioner Herman’s constituents who was angry regarding Waste Management 
(WM). He stated he did not see a call about WM listed on the Washoe311 overview.  
 
 Mr. Solaro stated the issues were related to the district specifically. 
 
 There was no public comment or action taken on this item. 
 
17-0747 AGENDA ITEM 27  Public Comment.  
 
 Cathy Brandhorst spoke about matters of concern to herself. 
 
17-0748 AGENDA ITEM 28  Announcements/Reports.  
 
 Commissioner Jung stated September was hunger action month and she 
was attempting to conform to the $20.30 per week budget. She requested information 
about reimbursements from Animal Services for Lemmon Valley residents who incurred 
costs related to their animals, including relocation, due to flooding.  
 
 Commissioner Herman wondered if when the Lemmon Valley residents 
were asked about buying their homes, staff could suggest their homes being elevated. She 
stated she had not heard anything about the door for the Regional Aviation Enforcement 
Unit (RAVEN) hangar.  
 
 Chair Lucey stated he agreed with Commissioner Jung and said Animal 
Services needed to look into an animal disaster fund to reimburse the Lemmon Valley 
residents for costs incurred for boarding, medical attention and relocation due to the 
flooding. He wanted to have further discussion about the storm water utility districts that 
Commissioner Hartung spoke about 
 
 Commissioner Berkbigler wanted the Lemmon Valley residents to 
understand if they chose to sell their house or opted for relocation, they would not be 
eligible for the new legislation that passed that would allow the tax rate to stay the same. 
She said this would include any home physically moved to a new location. She asked 
about the discussed reimbursement amount and wondered what it would be based on. She 
thought that needed to be determined soon. 
 

* * * * * * * * * * * 
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3:16 p.m. There being no further business to discuss, the meeting was adjourned 
without objection.  
 
 
 
      _____________________________ 
      BOB LUCEY, Chair 
      Washoe County Commission 
ATTEST:  
 
 
 
 
_______________________________ 
NANCY PARENT, County Clerk and 
Clerk of the Board of County Commissioners 
 
Minutes Prepared by: 
Doni Gassaway, Deputy County Clerk  
 


























































































































































































































